
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – November 3, 2008 – 8:29 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
Penny Taylor, Vice Mayor Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Annette van Dongen 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Marvin Easton 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Don Vining 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Jim Boula 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Andy Woodcock 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Dawn Deschene 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Tom Tight 
Katie Laakkonen, Environmental Specialist John Grady 
Gregg Strakaluse, Engineering Manager Miriam Cleary 
Ron Wallace, Streets & Stormwater Director  
Joe Boscaglia, Parks & Parkways Superintendent  
David Lykins, Community Services Director  
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director  
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director  
Denise Perez, Human Resources Director  
Lori Parsons, Risk Manager  
Linda Tanner-Bevard, Sr. Human Resources Generalist Media: 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Jenna Buzzacco, Naples Daily News 
Roger Jacobsen, Code Enforcement Officer Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Price to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Taylor 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Heitmann-yes, 
Price-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Taylor-yes, Willkomm-yes, Barnett-yes). 
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PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
(8:30 a.m.)  Annette van Dongen, 655 16th Avenue South, referenced photographs taken in her 
neighborhood (copies of which are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's 
Office) and explained that saltwater flooding during high tide, as well as stormwater flooding 
during the rainy season, results in standing water for weeks.  Furthermore, she said, this inhibits 
many elderly residents’ leaving their homes.  Mayor Barnett indicated that staff would provide 
her with an update regarding ongoing stormwater issues.  Ms. van Dongen said that she would be 
willing to fund drainage improvements to her property should the City wish to consider such a 
solution.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 
INTERVIEWS WITH TWO CANDIDATES FOR THE EAST NAPLES BAY CITIZENS 
ADVISORY COMMITTEE.  Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg explained that there was 
currently one candidate for the vacancy n the East Naples Bay Citizens Advisory Committee,  
Joanne Hussey having withdrawn and leaving Donald Fieldhouse for interview.  Council 
expressed appreciation to Mr. Fieldhouse for his interest and Mayor Barnett noted that the 
appointment would occur during that week’s regular meeting. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 6 
NAPLES BAY SPOIL ISLANDS: THE PRESENTATION WILL EXPLAIN THE 
ECONOMIC AND ENVIRONMENTAL BENEFITS OF USING DREDGED SAND/SOIL 
(SPOIL) TO CREATE SMALL ISLANDS IN NAPLES BAY.  Natural Resources Manager 
Michael Bauer, utilizing an electronic presentation (a printed copy of which is contained in the 
file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office), explained that spoil islands not only create much 
needed habitat, but improve water quality (due to filtering by oysters and plants) and are an 
economical method of disposing of dredged materials.  With two impending Naples Bay dredge 
projects (East Naples Bay canals and the federal channel from Gordon Pass, north to US 41), 
foregoing the cost of removing the dredged material by truck could save over $1-million.   
 
Dr. Bauer further pointed out that the use of spoil islands is supported at both the state and 
federal level since they could address the three major ecological challenges of Naples Bay: the 
growth of seagrasses, propagation of oysters and mangroves, and a sanctuary for beach nesting 
birds.  The islands also provide storm protection by lessening wave impact along the shoreline, 
he said.   
 
Environmental Specialist Katie Laakkonen explained long-range suggestions for Naples Bay and 
detailed potential sites for spoil islands (Attachment 1), chosen through substrate and 
bathymetric mapping; historical coverage of oysters and seagrasses had also been taken into 
consideration, she pointed out.  In response to Council Member Willkomm, she explained that 
the aforementioned map depicted the southernmost end of Royal Harbour (top of the map to the 
north), Port Royal to the west, and Windstar to the east, with the federal channel outlined.   
 
In response to Council, Ms. Laakkonen noted that while riprap is used to stabilize the islands 
during construction it is somewhat obscured once mangroves begin to propagate, however, she 
said she was unsure whether the riprap could be removed once the islands are established.  
Council Member Sulick expressed concern regarding boat speeds in Naples Bay to the effect that 
wave action could negatively impact the expected results on the islands.  Dr. Bauer clarified that 
only safety matters, not habitat impacts, can be taken into consideration in this regard.   
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Council Member Price commended Dr. Bauer and Ms. Laakkonen for their continued efforts 
with regard to habitat restoration, especially in light of past controversy associated with spoil 
islands.  Mr. Price received clarification that, while hypothetical, suggested locales had been 
based upon water depths and not obstructing the view from waterfront residences.  Dr. Bauer 
however agreed that the locations depicted near the junction of Haldeman Creek and the federal 
channel (south of Royal Harbor) could be eliminated since the habitat there is currently not as 
endangered.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor requested that staff consider using the rock derived from dredging as riprap 
along the shoreline of the Bay, perhaps designating an area for the rock to aerate, so as to 
mitigate its initial offensive odor.  Council Member Sorey suggested the west side of the Bay 
because the odor would dissipate within a few days.  In response to Council Member Heitmann, 
Dr. Bauer explained that the area in front of Windstar (see Attachment 1) is shallow primarily 
because it had been used for a spoil depository site in a 1990 Royal Harbor dredging project.   
 
Council Member Sorey voiced his support for the proposed spoil islands, pointing out that a 
portion of the spoils from the upcoming federal channel dredging by the US Army Corps of 
Engineers would be removed if not used for spoil islands; the remainder being beach compatible, 
he urged that the City therefore be in readiness.  Dr. Bauer noted that Gary McAlpin, Collier 
County Coastal Zone Management Director, would be attending the November 17 workshop for 
further discussion of this item. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 7 
LAKE MAINTENANCE / IMPROVEMENTS: TWENTY-FIVE OF TWENTY-EIGHT 
LAKES LOCATED IN THE CITY ARE PART OF THE STORM DRAINAGE SYSTEM.  
THE PRESENTATION WILL FOCUS ON FUTURE MAINTENANCE 
REQUIREMENTS.  Streets & Stormwater Director Ron Wallace, utilizing an electronic 
presentation, explained that 25 of 28 lakes scattered throughout the City are considered part of its 
stormwater drainage system.  (It is noted that a printed copy of Mr. Wallace’s electronic 
presentation is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.) These lakes vary 
in size from one-half acre to 8 acres and are believed to be either artificially created for 
stormwater management or to obtain fill although some occurred naturally and were enlarged, he 
said.  He further pointed out that the larger the lake, the more it can dilute pollution and while 
dredging does not increase volume due to the high groundwater table, it does aid with dilution by 
increasing the quantity of water.   
 
Mr. Wallace also pointed out that some of the subject lakes were over 100 years old and had not 
been maintained properly, if at all.  Nevertheless water quality had deteriorated with increased 
stormwater flows; in addition, copper sulfate, used to treat algae blooms is a further detriment to 
Naples Bay.  Nutrients in runoff also stimulate algae and aquatic weed growth, increasing the 
biochemical oxygen demand (BOD – a chemical procedure for determining how fast biological 
organisms use up oxygen in a body of water) and further depleting dissolved oxygen levels as 
organic materials decompose.  Silt build-up, Mr. Wallace said, generally results from roadway 
debris which is particularly pronounced in the vicinity of the stormwater outfalls. 
 
Mr. Wallace listed the following maintenance requirements: 

• Weed and algae control programs; 
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• Water quality testing to establish baselines and thresholds for various pollutant 
categories; 

• Public / private partnerships or maintenance programs to address privately owned lakes; 
and 

• Investigation of methods to achieve shoreline stabilization, dredging, and improve lake 
function with regard to the City’s stormwater management. 

 
Recommendations were as follows: 

• Continue algae and weed control programs; 
• Continue water quality testing and monitoring; 
• Pursue water quality enhancements such as planting of littoral shelves and installation of 

aerators; and  
• Incorporate lake remediation into the Stormwater Capital Improvement Program (CIP) 

which would provide water quantity improvements as well as lake restoration.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Wallace agreed that recognition of lakes as ecosystems 
would allow maintenance to address overall health as well as wildlife habitat.  Vice Mayor 
Taylor noted that her Lake Park neighborhood would be ready to mobilize to aid in the 
restoration of its four lakes once a plan of action was presented, indicating support for including 
remediation within the stormwater CIP. 
 
Council Member Sorey said that he would support the above referenced testing if it allowed 
development of a five-year remediation plan; Council Member Sulick agreed suggesting 
prioritization of needs.  Furthermore, Mr. Sorey predicted interest by the Big Cypress Basin 
Board (BCB) in funding assistance if a completed implementation plan were presented during its 
next budget cycle.  Mr. Wallace pointed out however that costs could not be formulated without 
additional information due to differing condition scenarios, as well as the need for temporary 
maintenance easements and preliminary testing.  However, a purchase order is being prepared to 
map the bottom of Spring Lake as well as accomplish water quality and silt testing.   
 
Council Member Price supported developing a prioritized list as well as financial resource needs, 
further noting that this outline should be provided within the next two to three months and a five-
year plan within six months; Council Member Heitmann agreed.  Council Member Sorey 
suggested that lakes which staff can access without private property owner consent be reflected 
as a higher priority.  Mayor Barnett noted that it should not however be difficult to access the 
lakes for preliminary testing.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor commended staff for its timely installation of swales in her Lake Park 
neighborhood, thereby allowing children to safely enjoy Halloween activities.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 8 
UPDATES ON STORMWATER PROJECTS: PRESENTATION ON THE CITY’S FIVE-
YEAR STORMWATER CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM.  Streets & Stormwater 
Director Ronald Wallace provided an update regarding the City’s stormwater Capital 
Improvement Program (CIP).  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of Mr. Wallace’s 
electronic presentation is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Mr. 
Wallace indicated that the focus was primarily on Basin II (location of most beach outfalls), 
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Basin III (Old Naples area), and Basin V, he said.  (See Attachment 2 containing data referenced 
throughout this presentation.)  The recently prepared Stormwater Master Plan, he said, identified 
a 10-year Integrated Stormwater Management Program which totaled $70-million and included 
significant projects such as major basin improvements, citywide detention systems, restoration of 
Naples Bay, water quality initiatives, and lake restoration, as well as substantial operation and 
maintenance upgrades and repairs.  Annual revenues are received from the Stormwater Utility 
Tax, which generates $3,850,000 yearly, he stated, and grants from the Florida Department of 
Environmental Protection (FDEP) and South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD), the 
latter having been received that year in the amount of $3,000,000.  Annual expenditures are 
$436,038 for personal services, $722,303 for operating expenses, and $4-million proposed for 
capital improvements, Mr. Wallace explained.   
 
Mr. Wallace then compared the need for bond funding for the originally proposed 5-year Capital 
Improvement Program (CIP), to the current pay-as-you-go proposal contained in the budget; he 
also reviewed a 3-year pay-as-you-go CIP which would however be reduced by $500,000 in 
Basin V should the City proceed with the Hole-in-the-Wall project.  Furthermore, the Naples 
Bay/Broad Avenue water quality project had been delayed as well as the beach outfall pipes 
although engineering for the latter is scheduled for 2009, he said.  In response to Council 
Member Sorey, Mr. Wallace explained that lake restoration would be considered a basin project 
and had not been separately referenced.   
 
Major capital projects were noted as follows: 

• Cove Pump Station (Basin III/Broad Avenue); 
• Basin III; 
• Basin V (Lake Park and north of Naples High School); 
• Citywide improvements; 
• Beach outfalls; and  
• Naples Bay/Broad Avenue water quality park. 

Projects for the current year were listed as: 
• Cove Pump Station - $1,750,000 (to be bid in November/plans 90% complete); 
• Riverside Circle filter marsh - $200,000 (currently under design); 
• Basin V improvements - $500,000 (a portion of the work near Naples High School 

currently advertised for bid); 
• Upper Gordon River (Hole-in-the-Wall) - $750,000 (on hold); 
• Citywide improvements - $450,000 (ongoing work); and 
• Basin III - $400,000 (not yet begun). 

In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Wallace confirmed that an additional pump 
station would eventually be needed.  He also concurred with Council Member Willkomm’s 
concern for the need to address the nine beach outfalls in Basin II, since the state is requiring 
removal and a location for approximately half of the Basin II stormwater flow from some 200 
acres must be, in some manner, planned by 2015.  Mr. Wallace pointed out that deep well 
injection in this area might be an unreasonable solution due to the volume of water.  Mr. Wallace 
also confirmed for Vice Mayor Taylor that approaching the Naples Beach & Golf Club regarding 
additional detention lakes are among options yet to be researched.   
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With regard to Basin V, Mr. Wallace noted that the construction of Collier County’s Freedom 
Park (located on the northeast corner of Goodlette-Frank Road and Golden Gate Parkway) will 
assist the City with issues in this basin because much of the water currently routed through the 
drainage ditch on the west side of Goodlette-Frank Road will be treated once it is diverted into 
the water quality park.   
 
Ongoing maintenance programs were reviewed as follows: 

• Swale/underdrains (perforated pipes surrounded by stones under the swales); 
• Television-assisted inspection and cleaning; 
• Sewer relining; 
• Lake maintenance; and  
• Repair and replacement of lines. 

Mr. Wallace pointed out that because the City had been proactive with regard to water quality 
permitting, authorities recognize this through the granting of the water quality credits.   
 
Future plans involve: 

• Continued implementation of the Stormwater Master Plan; 
• Continued system inventory and assessment; 
• Active pursuit of annual maintenance programs; 
• Identification and design of capital improvement projects;  
• Balancing of water quantity/water quality benefits, coordinated with regulatory agencies; 

and 
• Monitoring and development of system enhancements. 

 
Mr. Wallace stressed the importance that discussion must involve level of service benefits with 
regard to stormwater compared with expenditures needed to maintain that level of service.  
Elevations of homes and roads however alter this level of service standard basin-by-basin 
making it difficult to define, he said, noting that as designs are developed they would be brought 
forward for Council to ascertain benefit versus expenditure.   
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Council Member Sorey explained that the greatest 
adverse impact to Naples Bay is the entrance of freshwater, therefore, the intent of recent 
legislation is to capture the stormwater, treat it, and store in aquifer storage and recovery (ASR) 
wells for irrigation use, or store above ground, treat in filter marshes, and release into the Gordon 
River.   
 
Council Member Heitmann noted legislation proposed by the South Florida Regional Planning 
Council (SFRPC) and the State regarding retrofitting of stormwater systems, stressing the need 
to address this issue in the near future.  Council Member Sorey however stated that he believed 
that priority had previously been given to those areas which flooded.  Mr. Sorey further pointed 
out that originally 12.5 square miles drained into Naples Bay, while currently runoff from 125 
square miles is received by the Bay, coupled with the removal of 90% of the surrounding 
mangroves and the construction of the Golden Gate Canal.  He further noted that while 
advantageous from the standpoint of habitat, surface water storage is not viable for the City with 
its high water table; he also said that construction of a berm would be necessary and 50% inches 

Scrivener’s 
error 
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of the water in open storage is lost to evaporation.  Mrs. Heitmann requested that a workshop 
discussion regarding retrofitting of the stormwater system be scheduled; Council agreed.  Mr. 
Wallace further responded to Mrs. Heitmann by explaining the water credit process and noted 
that rather than specific requirements, the City often negotiates with the State with regard to the 
amount of additional discharge under existing conditions.  The State also takes into account the 
City’s effort in attempting to provide benefits through best management practices such as its 
fertilizer ordinance, building codes and the ongoing installation of the swale program, Mr. 
Wallace pointed out.   
 
Because removal of beach outfalls is an unfunded mandate, Vice Mayor Taylor suggested that 
this be an additional concern brought to the local legislative delegation in December; she also 
urged fellow Council Members to individually contact legislators regarding the issue.  In 
response to additional comments by Miss Taylor, Council Member Sorey explained that the 
geology report from the ASR test well at the City’s sewer plant had revealed a fracture in the 
substrata which would most probably become more prevalent the closer to the coastline; 
therefore, an ASR well, at a cost of $1-million, at the proposed Broad Avenue site would most 
likely also prove to be impossible.  The aforementioned report had been the driving force behind 
the City joining with Collier County in the ASR well exploration at Freedom Park, Mr. Sorey 
added.   
 
Council Member Sulick also noted negative impact upon pervious surface when eaves were 
allowed to encroach into side yard setbacks; Council Member Sorey noted that new Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) elevations also result in a major impact to flooding.   
 
Council Member Price indicated his support of the three- and five-year pay-as-you-go option, 
that the City should not incur further debt with the current economic crisis, at least for the 
coming five years or more; Council Member Sorey agreed.  City Manager William Moss 
confirmed for Mr. Price that only the stormwater utility tax provided revenue for these projects, 
not impact fees.  Noting the original $10-million expenditure for removal of beach outfalls in 
2011 and 2012 (see Attachment 3, Page 1), Mr. Price questioned how this could be funded with 
the pay-as-you-go method.  Mr. Wallace explained that the state requires that a plan, not actual 
removal, be in place by 2015.  Mr. Price said he intended to contact the local legislative 
delegation and review these funding issues.   
 
Council Member Sorey stressed that a level of service with regard to the stormwater system 
should be the first determination, that with a rainfall of 20 inches within 24 to 48 hours flooding 
will occur no matter what improvements had been undertaken.  He also explained that he had 
contacted the County Attorney with regard to the possible use of Tourist Development Council 
(TDC) funding for the beach outfalls as part of the beach renourishment process.   

Consensus reaffirming pay-as-you-go approach rather than issuance of bonds. 
Recess:  10:18 a.m. to 10:32 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 9 
IRRIGATION FOR PUBLIC PROPERTY: PRESENTATION ON THE CITY-WIDE 
LANDSCAPE IRRIGATION SYSTEM CONSISTING OF 500,000 FEET OF 
IRRIGATION LINES, CONTROLS, AND SPRINKLER HEADS.  (It is noted for the record 
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that a printed copy of the electronic presentation is appended hereto as Attachment 4.)  Parks & 
Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia reviewed the City’s irrigation system inventory and its 
use, citing challenges and future opportunities for reducing the City’s current dependency on 
potable water for irrigation.  He also reviewed future expansion of the irrigation system 
(reclaimed, reuse, or alternative).   
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Mr. Boscaglia explained that regular sod replacement is 
now rarely occurring apart from repair of blatant damage in areas such as the Cambier Park 
bandshell where mulch has been employed.  Mrs. Sulick reiterated her concern about damage 
from events which draw thousands of patrons and cause excessive sod damage; this, she said, 
should also be a consideration.  Later in the discussion Vice Mayor Taylor suggested a workshop 
be held to address the carrying capacity of Cambier Park.  Council Member Sorey commended 
the use of mulch directly in front of the Cambier bandshell, pointing out that high use areas must 
be reviewed and designs altered when necessary.   
 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Boscaglia stated that areas which are currently 
irrigated with a mixture of potable and non-potable water would be the first consideration for 
possible conversion to dedicated non-potable service.  Mrs. Heitmann commended Community 
Services for conversion to draught tolerant plantings.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO OVERVIEW (11:00 a.m. time certain): INVESTMENT 
ADVISOR MBIA WILL PROVIDE A SUMMARY OF THE CITY’S INVESTMENT 
PORTFOLIO.  INCLUDED ARE ACTIVITIES, PERFORMANCE, AND TYPES OF 
SECURITIES.  (It is noted for the record that a copy of the electronic presentation as well as 
copies of other documentation referenced throughout this item are contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Tom Tight, Vice President of MBIA Asset Management 
provided the investment portfolio overview for the quarter ending September 30, 2008.  He also 
provided a brief recap of what he characterized as the historic economic events that had occurred 
in the third quarter which had resulted in an investor flight to quality.  This had then resulted in 
an increased demand for US treasury bonds and a corresponding decline in their yield.  In fact, a 
drop of 200 basis points had occurred in three-month treasury bills since his firm had begun the 
oversight of the City’s investments in April 2008, he said, as well as a 150 basis point drop in 
two-year treasury notes and a 60 basis point decline for the five-year.  Referencing US economic 
data provided (Attachment 5), he stated that the most current GDP (gross domestic product) had 
subsequently been reported as -0.3% and reflected the impact of the financial markets on the 
country’s economy due to consumer saving rather than spending, noting that three-quarters of the 
GDP is based upon consumer spending.   
 
Mr. Tight then explained that the City’s portfolio is of high quality consisting of 99.7% 
treasuries and agency securities and had realized a 0.22% return in the last quarter as opposed to 
a benchmark of 1.37%; year-to-date performance was reported as 0.37% versus a benchmark of 
0.63%.  The diversification of the portfolio currently reflects 40% treasuries, 55% agencies, and 
a small percentage in cash and corporate securities, he said.  Following prior direction of 
Council, the City’s amount of investment in Fannie Mae/Freddie Mac Security Backed 
Mortgages (SBM) had been decreased with the proceeds of these sales reinvested in treasuries 
and other guaranteed agencies which lessened the duration of the portfolio and increased the 



City Council Workshop Meeting – November 3, 2008 – 8:29 a.m. 

 
9 

Roll call votes by Council Members are recorded in random order, pursuant to City Council policy. 
 

projected yield over time.  In response to Council Member Price, Mr. Tight explained that while 
the portfolio still reflected over 50% in the aforementioned agencies, as they mature, they will be 
sold and treasuries purchased.  Mr. Tight also said that with revenues from ad valorem taxes, the 
intent would be to invest in the treasuries and extend durations bringing the portfolio back into 
compliance with City policy.  Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi added that the City had drawn 
from the portfolio over the summer which may have been funds from treasuries as they matured; 
without additional treasuries being acquired, this would have altered the allocation of the 
portfolio.  Council Member Price nevertheless reiterated his prior concerns with regard to 
investing in any agencies, not just Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac; therefore, to limit the City’s 
exposure, only treasuries should be utilized.  
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Mr. Tight explained that another method of protecting 
the portfolio is to limit the treasuries to short term in maturity duration, which should also 
decrease exposure to interest rate fluctuations.  He further noted that with the full faith and credit 
pledge of the federal government recently granted to agencies, and maturing of the double-A 
rated Wal-Mart bonds, the portfolio is 100% triple-A rated.  He then reviewed the GASB 40 
(Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement 40 – addresses common deposit and 
investment risks related to credit risk, concentration of credit risk, interest rate risk, and foreign 
currency risk and requires certain disclosures of investments that have fair values that are highly 
sensitive to changes in interest rates; deposit and investment policies related to risks identified in 
this statement should also be disclosed) (Attachment 6).  He also reviewed the current asset 
allocation of the City’s portfolio: 

• Fannie Mae -1.7%; 
• Freddie Mac - 6.6%; 
• Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB) - 23.7%; 
• Federal Farm Credit Bank (FFCB) - 18.8% 

Mr. Tight however also pointed out that the federal government had been reluctant to provide a 
timeframe with regard to duration of the full faith and credit guarantee and therefore risk does 
exist in the future.  Council Member Willkomm requested the provision, in writing, of this 
guarantee; Mr. Tight said that he would comply.  Council Member Price took issue with the 
reliability of rating agencies, especially with regard to the above referenced SBM’s, questioning 
their triple-A rating.  Mr. Tight agreed, but reiterated that the City’s portfolio remained high 
quality especially so long as the government’s backing remained in place.  Mr. Price reiterated 
his belief that treasuries remained the safest investment at that time, so long as they were short 
term; Council agreed as reflected in the consensus below. 

Consensus for advisors to provide quarterly reports and return with an update 
in early February and to direct City Manager to provide for approval at the 
November 5th regular meeting a memorandum detailing Council’s direction to 
MBIA regarding portfolio.  (Within next 12 months, agency allocations are to 
be lowered to 25% of portfolio; these are to be replaced with short term US 
treasury bonds of under one-year maturity.  While confirming the associated 
benchmark, this direction is intended as strategic and preservative in nature.) 

Recess:  11:55 a.m. to 12:05 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Vice Mayor Taylor who returned at 
12:06 p.m. and Council Member Willkomm who left the meeting during the recess and 
returned at 12:54 p.m. during consideration of Item 10 below. 
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............................................................................................................................................ITEM 13 
RECLAIMED WATER RATE: PRESENTATION ON UPDATED RATE STUDY.  
PROPOSAL TO INCREASE IRRIGATION (reclaimed, reuse or alternative) RATES 
FROM $0.82 PER 1,000 GALLONS TO $0.86 IN MARCH 2009, $0.91 IN OCTOBER 
2010, AND $0.96 IN OCTOBER 2011.  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of the 
electronic presentation made with reference to this item is appended as Attachment 7.) 
Consultant Andy Woodcock, Tetra Tech, Inc., reviewed recommendations which had first been 
presented in September regarding maintaining irrigation (reclaimed, reuse or alternative) rates 
while increasing potable rates for tiers 3 and 4 by 14%.  This was seen as a means of increasing 
the incentive to connect to the irrigation system as well as providing revenues to offset low 
irrigation rates.  During further analysis of fiscal requirements, Mr. Woodcock said that the cost 
of Phase I of the irrigation system installation would be shared among all customer classes and 
alternative water supply project debt service would be reclassified to potable water rates.  
Therefore, the following new water rates were recommended: 

• General - $0.91/1,000 gallons as compared to the previously recommended $1.50;  
• Bulk - $0.49 versus current $0.33; and  
• Institutional - $0.62 which is currently $0.39/1,000 gallons. 

The following were then cited as necessary to encourage conservation while achieving full cost 
recovery:  

• Increase rates in tiers 3 and 4 with a 15% surcharge for all water customers adjacent to 
irrigation transmission/distribution lines who do not connect; and 

• Gradually increase the irrigation rates over the next 2.5 years. 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, City Manager William Moss explained that the 
surcharge would not become effective until service was extended to the property line; at that 
point, however, customers would be responsible for any additional costs involved in connection.   
Public Comment:  (12:17 p.m.)  Marvin Easton, 944 Spyglass Lane, indicated that, as long as 
consistency is maintained, his neighborhood would support either option of levying charges for 
irrigation infrastructure over the entire City or charging only those areas that benefit.  This 
however does not apply to non-infrastructure factors, such as cost of production, delivery, 
administration and maintenance, as well as the amount of profit to be derived.  He also expressed 
ongoing concern with chlorides in the irrigation water delivered and while currently down, a dry 
season must nevertheless be experienced in order to ascertain the quality of the product prior to 
setting a  price.  Don Vining, 4115 Cutlass Lane, agreed with the prior speaker’s concerns, 
emphasizing his belief that it would be premature to increase the irrigation water rates prior to 
experiencing a dry season and possible elevated chloride levels, as well as determining whether a 
sufficient supply of irrigation water would be available to meet customer demand.   
 
Council Member Price said that he would not support a rate increase absent justification as to 
general users being charged twice the amount as bulk users; therefore, he requested information 
on the incremental cost of providing irrigation water to the aforementioned classes of users.  Mr. 
Woodcock noted that while the cost of production would be the same, the cost of delivery 
differs, as well as administrative cost allocations, which he would provide.  City Manager Moss 
also pointed out while service to general customers could not be interrupted, bulk users could at 
times not receive irrigation water, although the implication of this on rate structures was unclear.  
Council Member Sorey observed that this interruptible service had in fact recently been included 
within the agreement between the City and the bulk users. 
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Mr. Woodcock explained that his firm’s allocation methodology had been based on the cost to 
customer classes but Council Member Sorey expressed what he said was his continued concern 
with multi-family users being charged at a higher rate due to the size of the meter servicing the 
property.   
 
Utilities Director Robert Middleton then reported that relining of sewer lines as well as grouting 
had been completed as planned and that chloride levels were currently lower than ever before; 
however, in the Gulf Shore Boulevard North area additional review of the condition of the lines 
would be needed.  Mr. Middleton noted that he would at the November 17 workshop provide an 
update of the goals and objectives of the integrated water plan for the coming five years which 
includes connection of the City’s potable water system to the irrigation system at the wastewater 
treatment plant location by the end of this year (to provide a supplemental water source as 
needed).  Mr. Sorey noted that a March 2009 implementation date allowed time for further 
review as additional information is provided.  
 
Following additional discussion of the above issues, the consensus reflected below was 
forthcoming. 

Consensus to delay moving forward with rate increases to allow consultant and 
staff to present additional information during 11/17/08 workshop. 

It is noted for the record that Council Member Willkomm returned to the meeting at 12:54 
p.m. during Item 10 below. 
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 10 
URBAN TREE PROGRAM: PRESENTATION OF THE PROGRAM TO INVENTORY 
AND MAINTAIN 21, 452 TREES IN THE CITY’S RIGHTS-OF-WAYS AND PARKS.  
Parks & Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia provided a presentation which is summarized in 
the October 21 memorandum by Community Services Director David Lykins (Attachment 8).  (It 
is also noted for the record that a printed copy of Mr. Boscaglia’s electronic presentation is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Mr. Boscaglia noted that the 
following recommendations had been unanimously supported by the Community Services 
Advisory Board (CSAB), which also serves as the City’s Tree Board: 

• Continue current practice of staff evaluation and selection of trimming area and selecting 
needed trimming with the understanding that the City budget is limited; 

• Annually request increased funding for the tree/palm trimming budget City-wide; as well 
as the following recommendations for privately planted trees/palms within the City’s 
rights-of-way: 

• Plantings matching designated street tree remain and adopted into the City’s 
inventory; and 

• Plantings that do not match designated street tree would either: 1) remain the 
responsibility of the private property owner including ongoing maintenance; 2) be 
relocated by the private property owner away from the City’s right-of-way at 
owner’s expense; or 3) removed at the private property owner’s expense. 

Consensus to support recommendations as presented. 
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............................................................................................................................................ITEM 11 
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES AT SPECIAL EVENTS: PROPOSAL FROM THE 
COMMUNITY SERVICES ADVISORY BOARD AND STAFF TO ALLOW 
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES ON CITY PROPERTY AT SPECIAL EVENTS SUCH AS 
THEATER PRODUCTIONS, CONCERT EVENTS, ART SHOWS, AND PRIVATE 
RENTALS.  City Manager William Moss stated that the administration and the Community 
Services Advisory Board (CSAB) had initiated the concept of allowing consumption of alcoholic 
beverages on City property at specific events approved by Council.  Community Services 
Director David Lykins reviewed his memorandum dated October 22 (Attachment 9) which 
outlined suggestions by the CSAB and examples of requests commonly received for such 
activity.  He however cautioned that further review by the City Attorney would be required 
relative to the appropriate amendment of the Code of Ordinances in this regard.  Mayor Barnett 
commended the CSAB and staff for their effort, noting his support of the proposal.  In response 
to Council Member Sorey, Mr. Lykins explained that beverages in the proposal had not been 
limited to beer and wine and that a petitioner would be responsible to obtain and comply with 
State of Florida alcoholic beverage regulations (Chapter 562 Florida Statute).  Council Member 
Sulick questioned the extent of the City’s liability should an intoxicated person attending an 
event be involved in an accident or otherwise causes injury.  She also questioned how others 
attending a park event who are in the proximity of an event would be prohibited from consuming 
their personal alcoholic beverages.  Council Member Heitmann said she shared Mrs. Sulick’s 
concern.  Council Member Price requested an opinion from the City Attorney with regard to the 
City’s liability as referenced by Mrs. Sulick.   

Consensus to proceed with recommendations but to seek opinion from City 
Attorney with regard to liability (5-2 / Heitmann and Sulick dissenting). 

............................................................................................................................................ITEM 12 
HEALTH INSURANCE LIFESTYLE INCENTIVES: DISCUSSION CONCERNING 
POLICIES THAT MAY REDUCE EMPLOYEE HEALTH INSURANCE COSTS WHILE 
PROMOTING HEALTHY LIFESTYLES.  City Manager William Moss explained that this 
item had been in response to Council’s concerns with regard to employee health insurance 
options.  Risk Manager Lori Parsons reviewed her memorandum dated October 20 (Attachment 
10) regarding lifestyle incentives and health plan enhancements.  Dawn Deschene, representing 
AON (the City’s benefit consulting firm), explained the benefits of consumer driven healthcare 
and an option currently being utilized by other municipalities to reduce health insurance costs.  
(It is noted for the record that a printed copy of Ms. Deschene’s electronic presentation is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.) 
 
In response to Council, Risk Manager Parsons pointed out that 72% of the City’s employees 
were over the age of 40, as well as a higher percentage being female; she also noted that 
demographics do play a key role in healthcare costs.  City Manager Moss indicated that the 
incentives suggested would be reviewed by the employee health committee and then options 
would be returned to Council for its further consideration.   
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 14 
AD HOC BLUE RIBBON FINANCIAL PLANNING COMMITTEE FISCAL POLICY 
RECOMMENDATIONS: CITY COUNCIL MAY APPOINT A NINE-MEMBER 
COMMITTEE TO DEVELOP FISCAL RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE NEXT FIVE 
YEARS BY MARCH 30, 2009.  DISCUSSION WILL CONSIDER SUBJECTS TO BE 
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STUDIED BY THE AD HOC COMMITTEE.  City Manager William Moss stated that two 
previous workshop discussions had taken place and that a resolution to establish the committee 
and appoint members would be considered at that week’s regular meeting.  Mr. Moss referred to 
his memorandum dated October 24, (Attachment 11) containing 12 recommended topics which 
had been provided by Council Member Sorey and staff at Council’s prior direction.  Vice Mayor 
Taylor noted that while she agreed with many of the recommendations listed, she had envisioned 
a broader scope, suggesting country-wide economic projections, especially with regard to federal 
taxation, and addressing the City’s pension funding issues.  Furthermore, she said that her intent 
had been that the committee would project impacts of economic changes from the federal and 
state levels resulting in a loss of City revenue.  Council Member Price cautioned that in the 
approximately eight hours of committee discussion which had been anticipated (four meetings, 
two hours in duration each) a very specific scope must be forthcoming.  He also pointed out that 
as the Council’s liaison to the committee, he had not been noted within the draft resolution as a 
member. 
 
During discussion of Council Member Sorey’s recommendations contained in the 
aforementioned memorandum (see Attachment 11), Council Member Sulick cautioned against 
the committee’s mandate being too broad and that the majority of the items listed are in fact the 
responsibility of Council and would take months to evaluate; what is actually needed is a 
projection of the economy on national, state, and local levels.  Council Member Price agreed and 
suggested the following topics, as well as recommending that the committee meet an additional 
month, sunsetting in April 2009: economic outlook, healthcare, pensions, asset allocation, 
revenue and expenses.  He also offered to provide a summary to Council following each of the 
committee’s meetings to keep it abreast of discussions.  Mr. Sorey suggested incorporating his 
recommendations with Mr. Price’s into an outline on which to base the committee’s discussions.  
Mr. Price suggested that while an outline of topics would be helpful, a white paper from each 
member on a strategy of choice would also prove most useful.   

Consensus to amend proposed resolution to reflect sunset of April 30, 2009, and 
Council liaison as Chair.  Council agreed to the following topics for committee 
discussion: economic outlook, pension, healthcare, asset allocation, revenue 
and expenses; also committee members are to provide a white paper on the 
strategy of their choice. 

Following the above consensus, Council Member Price explained that following the appointment 
of members that Wednesday, he would review the credentials of each to determine areas of 
expertise that may be lacking among the committee’s representatives.  Once these areas are 
noted and qualified individuals identified, appointment of the two alternates could take place 
during the November 19 regular meeting, he said.   
 
Discussion of the provision of meeting minutes and advertising of the meetings followed; 
additional discussion was scheduled to occur at the aforementioned regular meeting. 
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 15 
CITY OF NAPLES CHRISTMAS PARADE (requested by Vice Mayor Taylor): 
DISCUSSION REGARDING A FLOAT COMPETITION AND LIMITATIONS ON 
ENTRIES TO REDUCE THE SIZE OF THE PARADE.  Referencing her memorandum 
dated October 22 (Attachment 12), Vice Mayor Taylor explained that while delighted with 
community interest, her concern remained with the size of the parade and therefore her request 
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for discussion.  In response to Mayor Barnett, Community Services Director David Lykins 
confirmed that his staff could indeed follow suggestions regarding a viewing stand and entry 
competition should Council direction regarding same be forthcoming at that time.  During review 
of his memorandum dated October 27 (Attachment 13), Mr. Lykins cited a list of suggested entry 
criteria, stressing that while the number of entries to be allowed must be decided upon, all other 
suggestions would be secondary if Council’s intent remained to reduce the volume of entries and 
the duration of the parade.   
 
During discussion of various criteria, Council Member Sulick stated her belief that local civic 
groups and local bands should have top priority, that commercial entries should be limited to 
those within the city limits and should be decorated adhering to the holiday theme.  Vice Mayor 
Taylor explained that she considered the parade an opportunity to create county-wide goodwill 
and embrace the spirit of the holiday.  Mr. Lykins pointed out that music is what makes the 
parade enjoyable and local high school bands are usually given first priority, reiterating the 
suggestion that the number of motorized entries be limited and no tractor trailer trucks be 
allowed. 
 
Due to the date proximity of the December 9 event, it was determined that no limitation as to the 
number of entries be set; additional amendment to the criteria are reflected below, with the 
policy to be reviewed in detail in the coming year. 

Consensus regarding the criteria were noted as follows: only two vehicles per 
entry, delete #2 (maximum number of entries); delete #7 (commercial entries); 
#8 delete sanitation vehicles from list of prohibited vehicles; and amend #11 to 
reflect Collier County bands.  Policy to be reviewed next year. 

Recess:  2:47 p.m. to 2:57 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Vice Mayor Taylor who returned at 3:01 
p.m. during discussion of Item 16 below. 
............................................................................................................................................ITEM 16 
TRANSIENT LODGING: DISCUSSION ON POTENTIAL ORDINANCE 
AMENDMENTS TO FURTHER LIMIT CERTAIN TRANSIENT LODGINGS IN 
SINGLE-FAMILY NEIGHBORHOODS.  City Attorney Robert Pritt referenced Page 5 of his 
memorandum dated October 29 (Attachment 14), noting Florida Statute 509.013(4)(a), and 
509.013(4)(b)(4), as those definitions most applicable to the proposed amendment with regard to 
transient lodging.  The aforementioned subsection (4)(a) “Public lodging establishment” 
includes, he said, a transient public lodging establishment and the City’s ordinance definition 
would reflect premises rented to guests more than three times per year for less than 30 days (one 
month) or advertised/held out to the public as a place regularly rented to guests.  In short, he 
explained, an owner would be allowed three short-term rentals in a calendar year without the 
transient lodging definition becoming applicable, noting that Attorney Charles Tunnicliff, State 
of Florida Division of Hotels and Restaurants, had agreed with this interpretation.  Mr. Pritt also 
reviewed exclusions as contained in subsection (4)(b)(4) above cited and contained in 
Attachment 14 (Page 5).  Therefore, he said he recommended adhering to the State’s definitions 
as they actually lend clarification to the City’s intent in amending the ordinance with regard to 
transient lodging prohibitions.   
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In response to concerns voiced by Council regarding the advertising prohibition (see Attachment 
14, Page 9), consensus was forthcoming as reflected below to allow the advertisement of long-
term rentals (greater than 30 days or one month) for no more than three times per year.  

Consensus to amend draft ordinance as follows: Section 44-8: “…rented to 
guests for periods of less that 30 days or one calendar month.”. 

BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ................................................................................ITEM 17 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the City Manager’s report is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief overview of 
his report as referenced in his memorandum dated October 29 (Attachment 15).  Referencing 
correspondence from Representative Matt Hudson regarding the upcoming Collier County State 
Legislative Delegation Public Hearing, Vice Mayor Taylor suggested that instead of one 
resolution detailing Council’s topics of concern, perhaps related items should be grouped 
together within separate resolutions.  Council Member Price stated that it had been his 
understanding that the City’s resolution was to be merely a format for presentation of the City’s 
priorities and recommended that the issue regarding utility rate surcharge (see Attachment 15, 
second item) be added to the existing resolution; Council agreed.  In response to Vice Mayor 
Taylor, City Attorney Robert Pritt agreed to review the aforementioned resolution and amend it 
to reflect the surcharge issue.   
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 11/05/08 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA ...........ITEM 18 
With regard to Item 7-b(2) (Bayfront Chef’s Market special event), Council Member Sulick 
questioned whether the music timeframe requested would overlap with other live entertainment 
permits.  The following were then removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion: 
Item 7-b(14) (St. Patrick’s Day Parade) by Mrs. Sulick who also questioned the number of 
entrants; Item 7-b(15) (Third in Bloom) by Vice Mayor Taylor; and Item 7-b(17) (“Up on the 
Roof” special event) by Council Member Price who also questioned the City’s sponsorship and 
funding of the event.  Council Member Heitmann requested details of the types of entertainment 
to be provided with regard to Item 8 (Sea Salt live entertainment permit) and with regard to Item 
9 (Hamilton Harbor Marina, Inc. conditional use and live entertainment petitions), Council 
Member Sulick asked whether notification letters had been provided to Port Royal residents.  Mr. 
Price questioned the need for Item 10 (after 5:00 p.m. rezone hearing for proposed Bridges of 
Gordon River development) in that the item had been continued from a prior meeting.  
Referencing Item 16 (Eighth Street and Sixth Avenue South City parking garage public art 
agreement), Vice Mayor Taylor expressed concern with regard to safety issues of the selected art 
project and Council Member Sorey recommended the addition of Item 17 (investment policy 
memorandum) as discussed above (see Item 5). 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS .......................................................................... 
(3:41 p.m.)  Council Member Willkomm expressed appreciation to Mayor Barnett for his letter 
to the Naples Airport Authority (NAA), as well as its response regarding the possibility of the 
NAA providing additional funding for portions of the Gordon River Greenway which transverses 
its property.  In response to Mr. Willkomm, City Manager William Moss indicated that an update 
of the proposed Keewaydin Island annexation had been scheduled during the November 17 
workshop.  Council Member Sulick noted concern with the number of taxicabs apparently 
cruising the Fifth Avenue South and Third Street South areas; City Attorney Robert Pritt stated 
his belief that the City had never adopted cruising prohibitions, that many municipalities in fact 
have such regulations and Council could impose them if it so desired.  Council Member Price 
stated that he wished to offer information to Council during this item at Wednesday’s regular 
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meeting regarding harnessing wind power on the beaches, noting that to implement the use of 
wind powered generators would require Council action and pointing out that three such 
generators could fully power a substantial home such as those along the beachfront; Council 
Member Sorey suggested a workshop regarding alternate power saving options.  Council 
Member Heitmann requested information regarding pensions and their investment policies; City 
Manager Moss explained that while Council had no control over these policies, he would provide 
a summary of recent details and Council Member Price suggested that a summary of that 
Friday’s Pension Board meeting be provided also.   
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
3:50 p.m. 
 
 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  12/3/08 
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